ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE ANZPNA
Teleconference 

Held Wednesday, 28 October 2009

From 17:00 to 19:00 (AEDST)

Present: 

Fiona Mackie, Lilian Johnstone, William Wong, Colin Jones, Mandy Walker, Debbie Lewis, Steve McTaggart, Andrew Rosenberg, Sean Kennedy, Sam Crafter, Amelia LePage, Paul Henning, Stephen Alexander, Jeff Fletcher. 
Apologies:

Max Morris, Tonya Kara, John Burke, Elisabeth Hodson, Jonathan Craig, Harley Powell, Josh Kausman. 

1.  Minutes 2008 Meeting 

Proposed: Mandy Walker.  Accepted: Andrew Rosenberg.  No changes to minutes.  

2.  New members

One request for membership- Anne Durkan, proposed and seconded by Stephen Alexander and Debbie Lewis.  Proposal to accept as member: Lilian Johnstone.  Accepted: Colin Jones.  We welcome Anne to the ANZPNA and look forward to her involvement in the society.  
3.  Chairman’s Report  

LJ read the report tendered.  SMcT asked for clarification regarding Paediatric Nephrology Seminar requested to be held at the International Congress of Paediatrics in 2013.  This will be a half day meeting on nephrology topics.  We have been asked to provide local speakers, not international.  WW pointed out there is a potential clash of dates between the World Congress of Paediatrics and IPNA 2013 in Shanghai.  The organizers of both meetings are aware of this and there may be further developments in terms of changing the dates.  
3. IPNA Report 
WW presented this report.  Points raised from report:

· IPNA website teaching courses listed on their website. 
· ISN and IPNA have developed a memorandum of collaboration, the details of which are discussed in his report.  
· New IPNA website went live in September.  There are plans to link it to the Paediatric Nephrology textbook.  Whether that will involve a further fee or not, it has not been determined yet. 

· Industry sponsorship and industry sponsorship tool kit has been developed and is present on the website.  The purpose is to provide information for approaching industry and benefactors. 

· IPNA travel awards have been announced to attend the IPNA meeting.  There is an age limit and a requirement than an abstracts accepted.  The award is $US500 plus registration.  

· There was discussion about IPNA’s New York program.  There will be sponsored sessions on Cystinosis and Alports just prior to the meeting.

· The Paediatric Nephrology Journal was discussed.  The impact factor has increased.  

· There was some discussion around the fact that the Paediatric Nephrology textbook by Niaudet and Avner et al will be endorsed by the society.  There was a discussion about whether this was an anti competitive move or not.  There will be a waiver that states that members are not liable for what is published in the text.  There was discussion about how this relationship arose and the relationship with Springer.  

4. Treasurer’s Report 

Presented by Paul Henning.  The society is in surplus of $3000 for 2008/2009.  Pleasingly, there have been no charges or penalties from ASIC.  Teleconferences are anticipated as one of the major continued outgoings for the society.  LJ raised the issue that a few members have not paid and they need to be encouraged to do so.  Steve Alexander moved to accept the Treasurer’s report, seconded by Mandy Walker.  

5. Paediatric Transplantation Standing Committee Report 

Presented by Steve McTaggart.  He pointed out this is a regular meeting held at TSANZ, that it was mainly paediatric renal transplanters but that some liver transplanters attended as well.  The donor authority has advanced the cause of transplantation.  There has been a lot of consultation and increased transparency in all aspects of the transplant process.   

Paediatric Kidney Exchange will be coming in soon nationally.  The NOMS database has been modified to deal with it.  All paediatric transplant units have agreed to participate.  

Organ Allocation: RTAC have agreed to change the national criteria for national allocation of organs (FM had been involved in earlier meetings to this effect).  He pointed out however that each state has its own allocation criteria and each state will need to approach its own state committee to request that the national criteria are endorsed on a state wide basis if that is wanted in that state.  There was a recent stakeholder meeting organised by TSANZ.  There were many self interested transplantation groups.  There was some feeling (mainly by consumers) that paediatric priority was unfair to adult recipients but overall the actual transplantation professionals were supportive of paediatric priority.  The report was proposed to be accepted by LJ and accepted by FM.  
6. SAC Nephrology 

Presented by Mandy Walker.  We have two advanced nephrology trainees Amelia LePage and Rebecca Spicer.  The advanced training curriculum has been developed with thanks to Steve McTaggart, Tonya Cara, Mandy Walker and Fiona Mackie in assisting in developing and shaping this curriculum.  There will be formative assessments throughout advanced training.  There was overwhelming lack of support for an exit exam.  There will be an accreditation process and workshop for supervisors in the next 2 years and a accreditation for training sites is occurring in adult nephrology but not yet in paediatrics. 

There are still issues with recognition of some paediatricians and nephrologists.  Some item numbers can only be claimed if they are recognised as nephrologists.  The college is working on this issue.  There was then considerable discussion on benchmarking and minimal training requirements.  These had been distributed prior to the meeting.  The issue of whether paediatric nephrology trainee should be mandated to rotate to another hospital was discussed.  Mandy Walker has received approximately 50-50 feedback on whether the trainees should move after 12 months.  There was considerable discussion on whether the adult nephrology policy of mandating doing their own urinalyses and being trained in their interpretation was necessary.  Sean Kennedy made the point that if a program was set up for adult trainees on performing urine examinations that that should be made available also to paediatric trainees but not mandated.  There was general agreement by the group for this.  There was discussion about renal biopsies and what would be the minimum number for a standard.  Mandy Walker said that there will be a move towards credentialing of individuals for performing renal biopsies.  The point was made that in New Zealand and West Australia, the paediatric nephrologists do not do their own biopsies.  There was discussion as to what an adequate biopsy number would be and also what an adequate biopsy experience would be in terms of whether that involved lack of complications or adequate tissue obtained.  The number that had general agreement was that a trainee should do 25 supervised biopsies and that they would not necessarily have to be successful or to specify the glomerular yield as it was still a valuable learning experience. In terms of outpatient general nephrology cases 50 in the core years was accepted.  There were difficulties in the discussion regarding acute renal failure management cases as the definition is loose.  Some thought it should include the need for dialysis, others thought it should not need to include that.  There was some discussion as to whether 20 patients with acute renal failure should be managed however the group did not reach a firm conclusion on this.  Mandy Walker plans to incorporate these general comments and also other feedback provided to her via email to draft a paediatric response.  
7. Genetic Trials Report

Presented by Stephen Alexander.  The mass spectrometer is working for white cell cysteine.  They are going to run with the old system and the new system next year and then switch to only mass spec.  Podocin and nephrin can be tested locally in an NATA accredited lab at Westmead, Stephen Alexander will send around the details of costing and where it can be done.  The turn around time is around 3 months.  The report was proposed by Lil Johnstone and accepted by Andrew Rosenberg. 
8. SPEC Report 

Presented by Stephen Alexander.  He nominated Sean Kennedy for replacement of his position when his term finishes at the end of this year.  Sean was elected unopposed.  Next year’s ANZSN meeting will be in Perth and will not clash with the IPNA dates.  The 2010 Fellow’s Weekend is going to be held in May.  There will be a cystinosis meeting held at ANZSN.  Stephen Alexander was thanked by Lil Johnstone for his work in the role of SPEC representative for the last 6 years.  
9. ANZDATA Report

Presented by Steve McTaggart.  It was pointed out there were no restrictions on adding extra members to the working group of ANZDATA so members were invited to express their interest to join.  There was discussion as to whether the post transplant infectious data sheet should be revised or should be modified to look at viruses in a separate study.  In terms of the collecting information on diagnosis of genetic conditions, a potential data sheet has been developed and is to be discussed at upcoming ANZDATA Steering Committee meeting. Steve McTaggart said that it would have to involve the whole database and ANZDATA may be less keen to be involved.  Steve McTaggart said that Paediatric Data Form could be modified as desired.  Items could be substituted for the current items and ask members to give thought as to what information they would like collected.  The report was proposed by Lil Johnstone and accepted by FM.  
10. Elections:

a) Secretary, Sam Crafter was nominated by Paul Henning, seconded by Fiona Mackie and was elected unopposed as secretary.  

b) Chair, Steve McTaggart was proposed by Fiona Mackie, seconded by Andrew Rosenberg, elected unopposed.  

c) Treasurer, Paul Henning indicated he will be willing to stay in the role.  There were no other nominations for this role.  He was elected unopposed.  

The new Chair, Steve McTaggart then continued the meeting.  He thanked Lil Johnstone for her work and continued guidance of ANZPNA.  
11. New business arising without notice. 
 Fiona Mackie informed the group that a new surveillance study on the incidence of lupus SLE in Australia had commenced via the APSU.  People were asked to nominate any new cases of SLE seen from October for the next 2 years to the APSU or to contact Fiona directly.  
Steve McTaggart plans to develop a proposal for a study looking at viral surveillance and will send out that proposal to the group. 
 Meeting concluded at 19:00. 

